PAGE  

Langley with Hardley Parish Council

Minutes of Meeting

held 7.30 pm Tuesday 4 December 2012 at Langley with Hardley Village Hall

Councillors present:
Mr N Sullivan (Chair), Mrs L Starman, Mr M Caston, Mrs F Kirkpatrick, Mr R Rockley.
Also present:
Mr A Gunson (County Councillor), Mr D Blake (District Councillor), Mrs M Knights (Clerk).
1. Apologies for Absence – Mr S Frost (Vice-Chair) (unwell), Mrs J Chapman (daughter unwell).
2. Declarations of Interest – The following interests were declared:
· Mrs Starman – 7.1 Planning application for Langley with Hardley Village Hall

· Mr Sullivan – 7.2 and 7.3 Planning applications for Langley School

3. Minutes of the Previous Meeting – The minutes were approved and signed as an accurate record of the meeting. 

4. Matters Arising:
4.1 Broads Authority Pre-submission publication – Proposed Broads Site Specific Policies Development Plan Document – As the document did not mention Langley with Hardley and there were no views on the content of the documents the Parish Council chose not to respond to the consultation.
4.2 Tree pruning – Tree Warden to be asked to carry out tree pruning as necessary to the trees near the Village Sign and in the playing field and to use Dean Baldry to assist as necessary.  It was anticipated that Dean’s charge would be around £60.  Clerk to ask Tree Warden to carry out pruning.
4.3 Wayleave Agreement for underground cables to playing field – The Agreement was signed.  UK Power Networks advised that payments used to be made for the existing equipment at the playing field but details to whom it was sent had been lost.  It used to be paid five-yearly but the last payment sent out in 2008 was not cashed and the account was put in abeyance.  The new consent will be created and payments backdated by six years and one year in advance which will be £107.34.  The new account will then pay yearly in accordance with the annually adjusted rates currently a little over £15.00 per annum.  Clerk to return agreement and provide Mrs Starman’s contact details to make arrangements for the work.
5. Clerk's Report:
· Clerk had contacted James Tubby regarding the damage to the Nelson Oak and plaque at Langley Staithe.  Mr Tubby will mention it to the person who cuts the grass to ensure it doesn’t happen again.

· Clerk had received an anonymous letter regarding bonfire damage to a Chestnut tree.  The Tree Warden had investigated and the resident had assured her that no bonfires are burnt under the tree.  At present the tree has no leaves probably because the leaf minor has caused them to drop earlier than usual. 
· An email was sent to Stephen Catchpole regarding overgrown hedges, which were subsequently trimmed.
6. Correspondence:
See list of correspondence circulated but not discussed at the meeting.
7. Planning:
7.1 Broads Authority BA/2012/0334/FUL – Langley with Hardley Village Hall, Langley Street, Langley, Norwich – Proposed amendments to include the erection of a storm porch, replacement of fire doors and sealed windows, replacement of cedar wood gable end like for like and repair flat roof – Approved: Improvement of community amenity.
7.2 South Norfolk 2012/1947 – Langley School, Langley Park, Langley NR14 6BJ – Installation of vehicle parking area and associated lighting – Approved: Improvement to educational facilities.
7.3 South Norfolk 2012/1929 – Langley School, Langley Park, Langley NR14 6BJ – Construction of new sixth form building consisting offices, teaching space, foyer, multi use hall and associated spaces.  Construction of external landscaping and associated external lighting– Approved: Improvement to educational facilities.
7.4 Decision: Approved with 26 conditions.  Broads Authority BA/2012/0111/EXT13W – Mr Mark Tolley – Cantley Sugar Factory, Station Road, Cantley, Norwich – Extension of time limit of previous PP BA/2008/0307/FUL for the erection of a new Evaporator plant as part of energy reduction scheme plus construction of new buildings and plant for processing of raw sugar including associated works

7.5 Broads Authority BA/2012/0354/FUL – Mr Mark Tolley – Cantley Sugar Factory, Station Road, Cantley, Norwich – Proposed installation of 2No new evaporators – Approved: Improvement of facilities.
7.6 Broads Authority BA/2012/0346/FUL – Mr Adrian Clarke – Weir at Hardley Flood, Hardley – Reinstatement of a weir structure to improve the hydrological functioning of both the River Chet and Hardley Flood – Approved: Improves hydrological functioning.
8. Finance:
8.1 The following payments and income were approved:
	LwH Village Hall
	Rent
	100787
	£20.00

	Royal British Legion
	Wreathes for War Memorials
	100788
	£30.00

	South Norfolk DC
	Dividends
	Income
	£0.96


Account Balances at 3 December 2012:

Current Account
£4,436.99
Savings Account
£2,502.82
9. County Councillor's Report: 
· As requested by the Parish Council, Mr Gunson had investigated why work was carried out at Stone Lane.  It is an Unclassified Road and consequently is maintainable highway.  Norfolk County Council has a duty to inspect it and maintain it in line with their Traffic Asset Management Plan and as such must repair a rut of over 75 mm within 28 days of inspection or notification.  NCC was notified of ruts and potholes in June and many were in excess of 75 mm, therefore the repairs were carried out.
· Chippings have come loose in Loddon High Street and Church Plain – May Gurney will be brushing them off.
· NCC is considering whether the planning routine can be shorted in relation to the Northern Distributor Road.

· Potholes reported on Hardley Road.
· Potholes and edges will be tidied on Gentleman’s Walk but drop kerbs would need to be paid for by homeowners.  The tarmac is reportedly breaking up where drains have been laid near number 2.

· The large pothole on Church Lane was filled by has sunk again.

· There is always an enormous puddle on the corner of Staithe Road and Forge Road.

10. District Councillor's Report:
· There have been a number of appeals regarding planning – may lead to judicial reviews.
· Figures for last year show 42% recycling.  This was costing £40 per house and has now reduced to £26.

· Eastern Rivers Neighbourhood Board would not be chaired by Armana Handley any more.

· Bergh Apton Post Office is about to close and alternative solutions are being sought.
11. Police Report: Figures for crimes in Langley with Hardley in September and October were provided:
· September – 0

· October – 1 violence against a person

12. Tree Warden's Report:  Mrs Carpenter provided her report via email:

Saplings from The Woodland Trust and SNDC have been planted at Chestnut Farm, adjacent to the road, as part of National Tree Week. I also helped the new Chedgrave warden to plant some hedging along Big Back Lane.  I attended the distribution day at South Norfolk which was very successful – 32 parishes took part and a total of 141 trees, 3,074 hedging plants and 37 fruit trees will or have been already planted in the district. 
13. Councillor's Reports:

· Mrs Starman: A lorry had damaged a tree and had cut into the verge along Gentleman’s Walk.  It was thought that many HGV lorries are using the road having been misdirected by satellite navigation systems.  An “Unsuitable for HGVs” sign was considered but these are only enforceable by the police and would probably not deter drivers.
14. Public Participation:

· The phone box is full of litter.  Mrs Kirkpatrick agreed to clean it.
· There is a gap around the post and base of the Village Sign.  Clerk to ask Dean Baldry to fill it.
15. Date of next meeting – 7.30 pm on Tuesday 8 January 2013 in Langley with Hardley Village Hall.
The meeting closed at 8.41 pm.
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